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CHARACTERS

ALPHA, ANY SEX, RACE OR AGE

OMEGA, ANY SEX, RACE OR AGE

LOCATION

ANYWHERE, PREFERABLY OUTDOORS.

OMEGA
They said we have eight minutes.

ALPHA
How do they know that?

OMEGA
That's how long light takes to 
travel from the sun to the earth. 
We have eight minutes before 
it's...

ALPHA
Over?

OMEGA
Yeah.

ALPHA
How do they know...never mind. They 
know all kinds of shit I can't 
figure out how they know it.

Jesus. It's not fair. If the doctor 
tells you that you've got a 
terminal illness, you've got time 
to... get your affairs in order. 
What do I get in order in eight 
minutes?

OMEGA
Probably more like seven and a half 
now. Fuck. I can't get to my mom, 
shit, even to my cat, in seven 
minutes.

ALPHA
I can't get to my kids. They're 
gonna...well, my wife is there.

OMEGA
I know. 

(Pause)
We should fuck.



2.

ALPHA
What? I didn't know you 
were...attracted to me.

OMEGA
Well, not so much, but. You know. 
If this is it. If we've got...

ALPHA
Seven minutes?

OMEGA
(looks at watch)

Sounds about right. And since I 
haven't gotten laid in twelve 
months, seven minutes will be 
plenty.

ALPHA
You want me to spend my last 
minutes on earth cheating on my 
wife?

OMEGA
Well... When you put it that way.

ALPHA
We could pray.

OMEGA
Right. Like God is the Supreme 
Court, he's going to overturn the 
decision?

ALPHA
Why not? Who's going to know if you 
betray your long held atheism at 
the last minute?

OMEGA
Well, you will. If you're not going 
to cheat on your wife, then I'm 
going to die with my faithless 
boots on.

ALPHA
I'm going to pray.

(Gets on his knees, clasps 
hands. Omega rolls his 
eyes.)

Lord, we beseech thee to... to... 
Fuck.
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OMEGA
(looks at watch)

Six minutes.

ALPHA
This isn't a fucking thriller. I 
don't need a countdown to when the 
fucking bomb goes off.

OMEGA
Yeah, but in the thriller, the bomb 
doesn't go off. There's always two 
seconds to spare. That deus ex 
machina you're praying for.

ALPHA
That's not what prayer is about. 
It's...

OMEGA
(cuts him off)

Please, no theology lessons now.

ALPHA
Okay.

(laughs)

OMEGA
What's so funny?

ALPHA
"I'm glad to be with you, Samwise 
Gamgee, here at the end of all 
things."

OMEGA
Jesus. If only the fucking Eagles 
were coming to save us.

ALPHA
And what was that all about anyway? 
Some Eagles just swoop in to save 
the day out of nowhere.  It's not 
like the Ents, they've got a 
backstory, we know why they're 
fucking shit up.

OMEGA
Hey. We're about to die, remember? 
Do you really want to go all fanboy 
on me in your last...

(Looks at watch)
Five minutes? I'd rather you pray, 
to be honest.
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ALPHA
Sorry. Oh shit! Of course, I can 
call...

(pulls out cell and dials)
It's not ringing.

(Looks at the phone)
No signal. Jesus, if they can tell 
us the sun just exploded, why can't 
they keep the phones working for a 
few more minutes?

OMEGA
Same old story. If they can put a 
man on the moon, why can't 
they...this that the other.

ALPHA
How much time do we have left. No, 
don't...

OMEGA
(looking at watch and 
talking over "No, don't")

Four and a half minutes.

ALPHA
...tell me.

OMEGA
Sorry.

ALPHA
We should come up with some famous 
last words.

OMEGA
Someone has to remember them for 
them to be famous, you may recall.

ALPHA
Fine, ruin it. I'm trying 
to...inject some meaning into my 
last few minutes of life.

OMEGA
Well, you should have thought of 
that before you wasted precious 
time talking about Lord of the 
Rings.

ALPHA
Fuck. God dammit!
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OMEGA
Second stage.

ALPHA
What?

OMEGA
Of the five Kubler-Ross stages of 
dying. Denial. Then anger. You're 
making great progress. Actually, 
you cheated. You did your God thing 
before you got mad, that's 
bargaining, that's supposed to be 
number two.

ALPHA
Well, write me a speeding ticket, 
why don't you.

OMEGA
Yeah, black humor, that's good. 
Acceptance already, you're doing 
great. You didn't even stop at 
depression.

ALPHA
Give me another thirty seconds to 
make a U-turn, I'll be right there.

(Pause)
How much time now?

OMEGA
You sure?

ALPHA
Yeah. Acceptance, right?

OMEGA
(looks at watch)

Right. Just a little over three 
minutes.

(suddenly cries)
I don't want to die. I'm scared.

ALPHA
(Holds him)

I know.



6.

OMEGA
I wish I could believe like you. Do 
you, still believe, even now? When 
your God is all like, 'Surprise! I 
said no more floods, I didn't 
guarantee you I wouldn't blow up 
the sun!'

ALPHA
Yeah. No. Faith is... Some days you 
believe and some days you don't. 
Depends on how hard you have to 
believe.

OMEGA
What do you mean?

ALPHA
When everything goes to shit, but 
you have to keep going on, how do 
you do that? When the impossible 
thing has happened to fuck up your 
life, why not believe in the 
impossible thing to save you?

OMEGA
Okay. I pick Bast.

ALPHA
Bast?

OMEGA
Egyptian cat goddess. I can worship 
a cat. I can get behind that.

ALPHA
If it works for you, that's all 
that matters in the end.

(OMEGA starts to leave 
ALPHA's embrace)

ALPHA (CONT’D)
Wait. Let's just... Stay like this.

OMEGA
Yeah. Thank you. Not only have I 
not got laid in a year, it's 
been... that long since... anyone 
hugged me. Held me. Not that 'o 
hi!' hug, you know? But the real 
thing. I miss that more than sex. 
Isn't that crazy?
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ALPHA
No. We're lucky, you know. We're 
not alone. At least we're not 
gonna... die alone.

OMEGA
No. Thank you. For being my friend.

ALPHA
I should have hugged you more. I 
would have. If I'd known.

OMEGA
I know. I should have asked for it 
more. Not just...hurt, alone.

ALPHA
We're all together now, aren't we.  
It's happening to all of us, right 
now.

OMEGA
Yeah. That's something.

ALPHA
It'll be fast, won't it?

OMEGA
Yeah, if I remember my Science 
Channel shows. We won't even have 
time to know it's happening. It'll 
be so huge it'll just be a...cosmic 
blink.

ALPHA
Maybe I'll see you on the other 
side.

OMEGA
Yeah. Maybe we
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